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The drug copayment schedule must be
reviewed for reasonableness and ap-
proved by the intermediary before it is
used.

(b) Respite care. (1) The amount of co-
insurance for each respite care day is
equal to 5 percent of the payment made
by HCFA for a respite care day.

(2) The amount of the individual’s co-
insurance liability for respite care dur-
ing a hospice coinsurance period may
not exceed the inpatient hospital de-
ductible applicable for the year in
which the hospice coinsurance period
began.

(3) The individual hospice coinsur-
ance period—

(i) Begins on the first day an election
filed in accordance with § 418.24 is in ef-
fect for the beneficiary; and

(ii) Ends with the close of the first
period of 14 consecutive days on each of
which an election is not in effect for
the beneficiary.

§ 418.402 Individual liability for serv-
ices that are not considered hospice
care.

Medicare payment to the hospice dis-
charges an individual’s liability for
payment for all services, other than
the hospice coinsurance amounts de-
scribed in § 418.400, that are considered
covered hospice care (as described in
§ 418.202). The individual is liable for
the Medicare deductibles and coinsur-
ance payments and for the difference
between the reasonable and actual
charge on unassigned claims on other
covered services that are not consid-
ered hospice care. Examples of services
not considered hospice care include:
Services furnished before or after a
hospice election period; services of the
individual’s attending physician, if the
attending physician is not an employee
of or working under an arrangement
with the hospice; or Medicare services
received for the treatment of an illness
or injury not related to the individual’s
terminal condition.

§ 418.405 Effect of coinsurance liability
on Medicare payment.

The Medicare payment rates estab-
lished by HCFA in accordance with
§ 418.306 are not reduced when the indi-
vidual is liable for coinsurance pay-
ments. Instead, when establishing the

payment rates, HCFA offsets the esti-
mated cost of services by an estimate
of average coinsurance amounts hos-
pices collect.

[56 FR 26919, June 12, 1991]
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AUTHORITY: Secs. 1102 and 1871 of the Social
Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh).

SOURCE: 44 FR 31142, May 30, 1979, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—General Provisions

§ 420.1 Scope and purpose.
This part sets forth requirements for

Medicare providers, intermediaries,
and carriers to disclose ownership and
control information. It also deals with
access to records pertaining to certain
contracts entered into by Medicare
providers. These rules are aimed at
protecting the integrity of the Medi-
care program. The statutory basis for
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these requirements is explained in each
of the other subparts.

[51 FR 34787, Sept. 30, 1986]

§ 420.3 Other related regulations.
(a) Appeals procedures. Part 498 of this

chapter sets forth the appeals proce-
dures available to providers whose pro-
vider agreements HCFA terminates for
failure to comply with the disclosure of
information requirements set forth in
subpart C of this part.

(b) Exclusion, termination, or suspen-
sion. Part 1001 of this title sets forth
the rules applicable to exclusion, ter-
mination, or suspension from the Medi-
care program because of fraud or abuse
or conviction of program-related
crimes.

[51 FR 34787, Sept. 30, 1986, as amended at 52
FR 22454, June 12, 1987]

Subpart B—[Reserved]

Subpart C—Disclosure of Owner-
ship and Control Information

§ 420.200 Purpose.
This subpart implements sections

1124, 1124A, 1126, and 1861(v)(1)(i) of the
Social Security Act. It sets forth re-
quirements for providers, Part B sup-
pliers, intermediaries, and carriers to
disclose ownership and control infor-
mation and the identities of managing
employees. It also sets forth require-
ments for disclosure of information
about a provider’s or Part B supplier’s
owners, those with a controlling inter-
est, or managing employees convicted
of criminal offenses against Medicare,
Medicaid, or the title V (Maternal and
Child Health Services) and title XX
(Social Services) programs.

[57 FR 27306, June 18, 1992, as amended at 60
FR 50442, Sept. 29, 1995]

§ 420.201 Definitions.
As used in this subpart unless the

context indicates otherwise:
Agent means any person who has been

delegated the authority to obligate or
act on behalf of a provider.

Disclosing entity means:
(1) A provider of services, an inde-

pendent clinical laboratory, a renal
disease facility, a rural health clinic, a

Federally qualified health center, or a
health maintenance organization (as
defined in section 1301(a) of the Public
Health Service Act);

(2) A carrier or other agency or orga-
nization that is acting for one or more
providers of services for purposes of
part A and part B of Medicare; and

(3) A part B supplier, as defined in
§ 400.202 of this chapter.

Other disclosing entity means any
other Medicare disclosing entity and
any entity that does not participate in
Medicare, but is required to disclose
certain ownership and control informa-
tion because of participation in any of
the programs established under title V,
XIX, or XX of the Act. This includes:

(1) An entity (other than an individ-
ual practitioner or group of practition-
ers) that furnishes, or arranges for the
furnishing of, items or services for
which payment may be claimed by the
entity under any plan or program es-
tablished under title V of the Social
Security Act or under an approved
State Medicaid plan;

(2) An entity (other than an individ-
ual practitioner or group of practition-
ers) that furnishes, or arranges for the
furnishing of, health-related services
for which payment may be claimed by
the entity under an approved State
plan and services program under title
XX of the Act; or

(3) A Medicaid fiscal agent.
Group of practitioners means two or

more health care practitioners who
practice their profession at a common
location (whether or not they share
common facilities, common supporting
staff, or common equipment).

Indirect ownership interest means any
ownership interest in an entity that
has an ownership interest in the dis-
closing entity. The term includes an
ownership interest in any entity that
has an indirect ownership interest in
the disclosing entity.

Managing employee means a general
manager, business manager, adminis-
trator, director, or other individual
who exercises operational or manage-
rial control over, or who directly or in-
directly conducts, the day-to-day oper-
ation of the institution, organization,
or agency.
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Ownership interest means the posses-
sion of equity in the capital, the stock,
or the profits of the disclosing entity.

Person with an ownership or control in-
terest means a person or corporation
that—

(1) Has an ownership interest total-
ing 5 percent or more in a disclosing
entity;

(2) Has an indirect ownership interest
equal to 5 percent or more in a disclos-
ing entity;

(3) Has a combination of direct and
indirect ownership interests equal to 5
percent or more in a disclosing entity;

(4) Owns an interest of 5 percent or
more in any mortgage, deed of trust,
note, or other obligation secured by
the disclosing entity if that interest
equals at least 5 percent of the value of
the property or assets of the disclosing
entity;

(5) Is an officer or director of a dis-
closing entity that is organized as a
corporation; or

(6) Is a partner in a disclosing entity
that is organized as a partnership.

Significant business transaction means
any business transaction or series of
transactions during any one fiscal
year, the total of which exceeds the
lesser of $25,000 and 5 percent of the
total operating expenses of the pro-
vider.

Subcontractor means—
(1) An individual, agency, or organi-

zation to which a disclosing entity has
contracted or delegated some of its
management functions or responsibil-
ities of providing medical care to its
patients; or

(2) An individual, agency, or organi-
zation with which an intermediary or
carrier has entered into a contract,
agreement, purchase order or lease (or
leases of real property) to obtain space,
supplies, equipment, or services pro-
vided under the Medicare agreement.

Wholly owned supplier means a sup-
plier whose total ownership interest is
held by a provider or by a person, per-
sons, or other entity with an ownership
or control interest in a provider.

[44 FR 41642, July 17, 1979, as amended at 57
FR 24982, June 12, 1992; 57 FR 27306, June 18,
1992; 57 FR 35760, Aug. 11, 1992]

§ 420.202 Determination of ownership
or control percentages.

(a) Indirect ownership interest. The
amount of indirect ownership interest
is determined by multiplying the per-
centages of ownership in each entity.
For example, if A owns 10 percent of
the stock in a corporation that owns 80
percent of the disclosing entity, A’s in-
terest equates to an 8 percent indirect
ownership interest in the disclosing en-
tity and must be reported. Conversely,
if B owns 80 percent of the stock of a
corporation that owns 5 percent of the
stock of the disclosing entity, B’s in-
terest equates to a 4 percent indirect
ownership interest in the disclosing en-
tity and need not be reported.

(b) Person with an ownership or control
interest. In order to determine the per-
centage of ownership interest in any
mortgage, deed of trust, note, or other
obligation, the percentage of interest
owned in obligation is multiplied by
the percentage of the disclosing enti-
ty’s assets used to secure the obliga-
tion. For example, if A owns 10 percent
of a note secured by 60 percent of the
provider’s assets, A’s interest in the
provider’s assets equates to 6 percent
and must be reported. Conversely, if B
owns 40 percent of a note secured by 10
percent of the provider’s assets, B’s in-
terest in the provider’s assets equates
to 4 percent and need not be reported.

§ 420.203 Disclosure of hiring of
intermediary’s former employees.

A provider must notify the Secretary
promptly if it, or its home office (in
the case of a chain organization), em-
ploys or obtains the services of an indi-
vidual who, at any time during the
year preceding such employment, was
employed in a managerial, accounting,
auditing, or similar capacity by an
agency or organization which currently
serves, or at any time during the pre-
ceding year, served as a Medicare fiscal
intermediary or carrier for the pro-
vider. Similar capacity means the per-
formance of essentially the same work
functions as those of a manager, ac-
countant, or auditor even though the
individual is not so designated by title.
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§ 420.204 Principals convicted of a pro-
gram-related crime.

(a) Information required. Prior to
HCFA’s acceptance of a provider agree-
ment or issuance or reissuance of a
supplier billing number, or at any time
upon written request by HCFA, the
provider or part B supplier must fur-
nish HCFA with the identity of any
person who:

(1) Has an ownership or control inter-
est in the provider or part B supplier;

(2) Is an agent or managing employee
of the provider or part B supplier; or

(3) Is a person identified in paragraph
(a)(1) or (a)(2) of this section and has
been convicted of, or was an owner of,
had a controlling interest in, or was a
managing employee of a corporation
that has been convicted of a criminal
offense, subjected to any civil mone-
tary penalty, or excluded from the pro-
grams for any activities related to in-
volvement in the Medicare, Medicaid,
title V or title XX social services pro-
gram, since the inception of those pro-
grams.

(b) Refusal to enter into or renew agree-
ment or to issue or reissue billing num-
bers. HCFA may refuse to enter into or
renew an agreement with a provider of
services, or to issue or reissue a billing
number to a part B supplier, if any per-
son who has an ownership or control
interest in the provider or supplier, or
who is an agent or managing employee,
has been convicted of a criminal of-
fense or subjected to any civil penalty
or sanction related to the involvement
of that person in Medicare, Medicaid,
title V or title XX social services pro-
grams. In making this decision, HCFA
considers the facts and circumstances
of the specific case, including the na-
ture and severity of the crime, penalty
or sanction and the extent to which it
adversely affected beneficiaries and the
programs involved. HCFA also consid-
ers whether it has been given reason-
able assurance that the person will not
commit any further criminal or civil
offense against the programs.

(c) Notification of Inspector General.
HCFA promptly notifies the Inspector
General of the Department of the re-
ceipt of any application or request for
participation, certification, re-certifi-
cation, or for a billing number that
identifies any person described in para-

graph (a)(3) of this section and the ac-
tion taken on that application or re-
quest.

[57 FR 27306, June 18, 1992]

§ 420.205 Disclosure by providers and
part B suppliers of business trans-
action information.

A provider or part B supplier must
submit to HCFA, within 35 days after
the date of a written request, full and
complete information on—

(a) The ownership of a subcontractor
with which the provider or part B sup-
plier has had, during the previous 12
months, business transactions in an ag-
gregate amount in excess of $25,000;

(b) Any significant business trans-
actions between the provider or part B
supplier and any wholly owned supplier
or between the provider or part B sup-
plier and any subcontractor, during the
5 year period ending on the date of the
request;

(c) The names of managing employ-
ees of the subcontractors;

(d) The identity of any other entities
to which payment may be made by
Medicare, which a person with an own-
ership or control interest or a manag-
ing employee in the subcontractor has
or has had an ownership or control in-
terest in the 3-year period preceding
disclosure; and

(e) Any penalties, assessments, or ex-
clusions under sections 1128, 1128A and
1128B of the Act incurred by the sub-
contractor, its owners, managing em-
ployees or those with a controlling in-
terest in the subcontract.

[57 FR 27306, June 18, 1992]

§ 420.206 Disclosure of persons having
ownership, financial, or control in-
terest.

(a) Information that must be disclosed.
A disclosing entity must submit the
following information in the manner
specified in paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion:

(1) The name and address of each per-
son with an ownership or control inter-
est in the entity or in any subcontrac-
tor in which the entity has direct or in-
direct ownership interest totaling 5
percent or more. In the case of a part
B supplier that is a joint venture, own-
ership of 5 percent or more of any com-
pany participating in the joint venture
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should be reported. Any physician who
has been issued a Unique Physician
Identification Number by the Medicare
program must provide this number.

(2) Whether any of the persons
named, in compliance with paragraph
(a)(1) of this section, is related to an-
other as spouse, parent, child, or sib-
ling.

(3) The name of any other disclosing
entity in which any person with an
ownership or control interest, or who is
a managing employee in the reporting
disclosing entity, has, or has had in the
previous three-year period, an owner-
ship or control interest or position as
managing employee, and the nature of
the relationship with the other disclos-
ing entity. If any of these other dis-
closing entities has been convicted of a
criminal offense or received a civil
monetary or other administrative
sanction related to participation in
Medicare, Medicaid, title V (Maternal
and Child Health) or title XX (Social
Services) programs, such as penalties
assessments and exclusions under sec-
tions 1128, 1128A or 1128B of the Act,
the disclosing entity must also provide
that information.

(b) Time and manner of disclosure. (1)
Any disclosing entity that is subject to
periodic survey and certification of its
compliance with Medicare standards
must supply the information specified
in paragraph (a) of this section to the
State survey agency at the time it is
surveyed. The survey agency will
promptly furnish the information to
the Secretary.

(2) Any disclosing entity that is not
subject to periodic survey and certifi-
cation must supply the information
specified in paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion to HCFA before entering into a
contract or agreement with Medicare
or before being issued or reissued a bill-
ing number as a part B supplier.

(3) A disclosing entity must furnish
updated information to HCFA at inter-
vals between recertification, or re-en-
rollment, or contract renewals, within
35 days of a written request. In the case
of a part B supplier, the supplier must
report also within 35 days, on its own
initiative, any changes in the informa-
tion it previously supplied.

(c) Consequences of failure to disclose.
(1) HCFA does not approve an agree-

ment or contract with, or make a de-
termination of eligibility for, or (in the
case of a part B supplier) issue or re-
issue a billing number to, any disclos-
ing entity that fails to comply with
paragraph (b) of this section.

(2) HCFA terminates any existing
agreement or contract with, or with-
draws a determination of eligibility for
or (in the case of a part B supplier) re-
vokes the billing number of, any dis-
closing entity that fails to comply with
paragraph (b) of this section.

(d) Public disclosure. Information fur-
nished to the Secretary under the pro-
visions of this section shall be subject
to public disclosure as specified in 20
CFR part 422.

[44 FR 41642, July 17, 1979, as amended at 57
FR 27306, June 18, 1992]

Subpart D—Access to Books, Doc-
uments, and Records of Sub-
contractors

SOURCE: 47 FR 58267, Dec. 30, 1982, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 420.300 Basis, purpose, and scope.

This subpart implements section
1861(v)(1)(I) of the Act, which requires,
for Medicare payment under certain
provider contracts, access by the Sec-
retary, upon written request, and the
Comptroller General, and their duly
authorized representatives, to certain
contracts for services and to books,
documents, and records necessary to
verify the costs of the services. The
contracts affected are those between
providers and their subcontractors, and
between the subcontractors and organi-
zations related to the subcontractor by
control or common ownership. It also
specifies the criteria by which HHS
will determine whether to request ac-
cess to books, documents, and records.

§ 420.301 Definitions.

For purposes of this subpart—
Books, documents, and records means

all writings, recordings, transcriptions
and tapes of any description necessary
to verify the nature and extent of the
costs of the services provided by the
subcontractor.
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Common ownership means that an in-
dividual or individuals possess signifi-
cant ownership or equity in the sub-
contractor and the entity providing the
services under the contract.

Contract for services means a contract
through which a provider obtains the
performance of an act or acts, as dis-
tinguished from supplies or equipment.
It includes any contract for both goods
and services to the extent the value or
cost of the service component is $10,000
or more within a 12-month period.

Control means that an individual or
an organization has the power, directly
or indirectly, significantly to influence
or direct the actions of policies of an
organization.

Provider means a hospital, skilled
nursing facility, home health agency,
hospice or comprehensive outpatient
rehabilitation facility, or a related or-
ganization (as defined in § 413.17 of this
chapter) of any of these providers.

Related to the subcontractor means
that the subcontractor is, to a signifi-
cant extent, associated or affiliated
with, owns, or is owned by, or has con-
trol of or is controlled by, the organi-
zation furnishing the services, facili-
ties, or supplies.

Subcontractor means any entity, in-
cluding an individual or individuals,
that contracts with a provider to sup-
ply a service, either to the provider or
directly to a beneficiary, for which
Medicare reimburses the provider the
cost of the service. This includes orga-
nizations related to the subcontractor
that have a contract with the sub-
contractor for which the cost or value
is $10,000 or more in a 12-month period.

[47 FR 58267, Dec. 30, 1982, as amended at 49
FR 13703, Apr. 6, 1984; 51 FR 34833, Sept. 30,
1986]

§ 420.302 Requirement for access
clause in contracts.

(a) Applicability. This subpart applies
to contracts—

(1) Between a provider and a sub-
contractor and, where subject to sec-
tion 1861(v)(l)(I)(ii) of the Act, between
a subcontractor and an organization
related to the subcontractor;

(2) Entered into or renewed after De-
cember 5, 1980; and

(3) For services the cost or value of
which is $10,000 or more over a 12-

month period, including contracts for
both goods and services in which the
service component is worth $10,000 or
more over a 12-month period.

(b) Requirement. Any contract meet-
ing the conditions of paragraph (a) of
this section must include a clause that
allows the Comptroller General of the
United States, HHS, and their duly au-
thorized representatives access to the
subcontractor’s contract, books, docu-
ments, and records until the expiration
of four years after the services are fur-
nished under the contract or sub-
contract. The access must be provided
for in accordance with the provisions of
this subpart. The clause must also
allow similar access by HHS, the
Comptroller General, and their duly
authorized representatives to contracts
subject to section 1861(v)(l)(I)(ii) of the
Act between a subcontractor and orga-
nizations related to the subcontractor
and to books, documents, and records.

(c) Prohibition against Medicare reim-
bursement. If a contract subject to the
requirements of this subpart does not
contain the clause required by para-
graph (b) of this section, HCFA will not
reimburse the provider for the cost of
the services furnished under the con-
tract and will recoup any payments
previously made for services under the
contract. However, in order to avoid
nonreimbursement or recoupment, pro-
viders will have until July 30, 1983, to
amend those contracts entered into or
renewed after December 5, 1980, and be-
fore January 31, 1983, that do not con-
form to the requirements of paragraph
(b) of this section.

[47 FR 58267, Dec. 30, 1982, as amended at 49
FR 13703, Apr. 6, 1984]

§ 420.303 HHS criteria for requesting
books, documents, and records.

HHS will generally request books,
documents, and records from a sub-
contractor only if one of the following
situations exists and the question can-
not satisfactorily and efficiently be re-
solved without access to the books,
documents, and records:

(a) HHS has reason to believe that
the costs claimed for services of the
subcontractor are excessive or inappro-
priate.
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(b) There is insufficient information
to judge the appropriateness of the
costs.

(c) There is a written accusation with
suitable evidence against the provider
or subcontractor of kickbacks, bribes,
rebates, or other illegal activities.

(d) There is evidence of a possible
nondisclosure of the existence of a re-
lated organization.

§ 420.304 Procedures for obtaining ac-
cess to books, documents, and
records.

(a) Contents of the request. Requests
for access will be in writing and con-
tain the following elements:

(1) Reasonable identification of the
books, documents, and records to
which access is being requested.

(2) Identification of the contract or
subcontract in which costs are being
questioned as excessive or inappropri-
ate.

(3) The reason that the appropriate-
ness of the costs or value of the serv-
ices of the subcontractor in question
cannot be adequately or efficiently de-
termined without access to the sub-
contractor’s books and records.

(4) The authority in the statute and
regulations for the access requested.

(5) To the extent possible, the identi-
fication of those individuals who will
be visiting the subcontractor to obtain
access to the books, documents, and
records.

(6) The time and date of the sched-
uled visit.

(7) The name of the duly authorized
representative of HHS to contact if
there are any questions.

(b) Subcontractor response to a request
for access to books, documents, and
records. (1) The subcontractor will have
30 days from the date of a written re-
quest for access to books, documents,
and records to make them available in
accordance with the request.

(2) If the subcontractor believes the
request is inadequate because it does
not fully meet one or more of the re-
quired elements in paragraph (a) of this
section, the subcontractor must advise
the requesting organization of the ad-
ditional information needed.

(i) The subcontractor must notify the
requesting organization within 20 days

of the date of the request that it was
improperly completed.

(ii) The subcontractor must make the
books, documents, and records avail-
able within 20 days after the date of
the requesting organization’s response.

(3) If the subcontractor believes, for
good cause, that the requested books,
documents, and records cannot be
made available as requested with the
30-day period under paragraph (b)(1) of
this section, the subcontractor may re-
quest an extension of time within
which to comply with the request from
the requesting organization. The re-
questing organization may, at its dis-
cretion, grant the request for an exten-
sion, in whole or in part, for good cause
shown.

(4) The subcontractor must make the
books, documents, and records avail-
able during its regular business hours
for inspection, audit, and reproduction.

(5) If HHS asks the subcontractor to
reproduce books, documents, and
records, HHS will pay the reasonable
cost of reproduction. However, if the
subcontractor reproduces books, docu-
ments, and records as a means of mak-
ing them available, the subcontractor
must bear the cost of the reproduction
and no Medicare reimbursement will be
made for that purpose.

(6) HHS reserves the right to examine
the originals of any requested con-
tracts, books, documents, and records,
if they exist.

(c) Refusal by subcontractor to furnish
access to records. If HCFA determines
that the books, documents, and records
are necessary for the reimbursement
determination and the subcontractor
refuses to make them available, HHS
may initiate legal action against the
subcontractor.

PART 421—INTERMEDIARIES AND
CARRIERS

Subpart A—Scope, Definitions, and
General Provisions

Sec.
421.1 Basis and scope.
421.3 Definitions.
421.5 General provisions.

Subpart B—Intermediaries

421.100 Intermediary functions.
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